
AMES TRANSIT AGENCY 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

CYRIDE CONFERENCE ROOM – January 26, 2022 

1. CALL TO ORDER: 4:00 p.m.

2. Approval of Minutes from December 8, 2021

3. Public Comments

4. 2020 HVAC Project Closeout

5. 2020 Interior Improvements Project Closeout

6. Battery Electric Bus Facility Improvements Plans and Specifications

7. Battery Electric Bus Design

8. Monthly Report

9. Spring Meeting Dates / Times

• February 23, 2022, 4:00 p.m.

• March 23, 2022, 4:00 p.m.

• April 27, 2022, 4:00 p.m.

• May 25, 2022, 4:00 p.m.

10. Adjourn



December 8, 2021 

AMES TRANSIT AGENCY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

The Ames Transit Agency Board of Trustees met on December 8, 2021, at 4:30 p.m. in the CyRide 

Conference room. President Jeffrey called the meeting to order at 4:31 p.m. with Trustees Cain, Ludwig, 

Ríos Martínez, and Schainker present. 

ANTICIPATED CLOSED SESSION REGARDING LITIGATION: President Jeffrey asked City Attorney 

Mark Lambert if there was a legal reason to go into Closed Session. Mr. Lambert replied in the affirmative, 

citing Sections 21.5(1)c, Code of Iowa, to discuss matters presently in or threatened to be in litigation.  

Trustee Ludwig moved approval for closed session pursuant to Section 21.5(1)c, Code of Iowa, to discuss 

matters presently in or threatened to be in litigation. Trustee Cain seconded the motion. (Ayes: 5 Nays: 

None) Motion carried.  

Moved into Closed Session at 4:32 p.m. and reconvened in Regular Session at 4:42 p.m. 

President Jeffrey stated that no action was taken during the Closed Session. 

APPROVAL OF NOVEMBER 10, 2021, MINUTES: Trustee Cain made a motion to adopt the November 

10, 2021, transit board minutes as presented and Trustee Ríos Martínez seconded the motion. (Ayes: 5 

Nays: None) Motion carried.  

PUBLIC COMMENTS: None. 

BUS CAMERA SYSTEM AWARD OF CONTRACT: Director Neal requested approval of an award of 

contract for bus camera systems.  All fixed route buses are equipped with cameras inside and outside. 

She stated that CyRide, along with the Purchasing Department, issued a new camera system request for 

proposal for the initial purchase of 12 camera systems, with the option to renew in 1-year periods for the 

next three years. Four bids were received and ranked, and the two highest scorers were invited to present 

to CyRide staff. Safety Vision was deemed to have the best overall value for CyRide. 

Trustee Schainker asked how the winning bidder’s costs compared to the other bids received. Assistant 

Director of Fleet and Facilities James Rendall said that the costs for Safety Vision were in the middle 

range of the other bids received.  

The Transit Director recommended approval of Alternative #1. Award of the contract will allow CyRide to 

continue equipping vehicles with necessary camera systems at the best possible cost for the 

organization. 
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Trustee Ludwig made a motion to approve Alternative #1, approving award of contract to Safety Vision 

of Houston, Texas for an initial purchase of $52,381.80, with the option to purchase additional equipment 

during the contract period with relevant approvals. Trustee Schainker seconded the motion. (Ayes: 5 

Nays: None) Motion carried. 

RECONDITIONED REPLACEMENT ENGINE AWARD OF CONTRACT: Director Neal requested 

approval of an award of contract for replacement engines. She explained that 15 buses purchased in 

2010 are experiencing excessive crankcase pressure due to cylinder wear; four have been removed from 

service. Maintenance staff has determined that the best course of action will be to replace the engines 

with reconditioned engines. 

Director Neal explained a request for quotation (RFQ) was issued in coordination with the Purchasing 

Department for the award of contract for replacement engines. Three bids were received, which included 

the cost of the base engine and shipping cost, along with core costs, which will be refunded after the 

disposed engine is exchanged for the replacement engine. Through evaluation and scoring of the bids, 

it was determined MCH Kenworth was the lowest qualified bidder.  

The Transit Director recommended approval of Alternative #1. This option would enable CyRide to make 

needed repairs to the four buses mentioned above and return them to regular in-service usage. 

Trustee Schainker made a motion to approve Alternative # 1, to approve award of contract for the 

purchase of four reconditioned engines to MHC Kenworth of Des Moines, Iowa for a total cost of 

$129,343.68. Trustee Ludwig seconded the motion. (Ayes: 5 Nays: None) Motion carried. 

FY 2023 BUDGET: Director Neal stated that after 18 months of significant ridership decreases, ridership 

is gradually beginning to return. She stated the focus in the next budget year will be to rebuild the ridership 

base and adjust to a new normal. The next budget year will focus on technology initiatives and the data 

collected through the automatic passenger counters (APCs) to assist in identifying system efficiencies. 

Director Neal explained that exploring new customer amenities such as demand-response software will 

provide a better customer experience and support expansion to areas not covered by fixed routes. She 

noted that it will also be necessary to invest in employee training and development to continue CyRide’s 

commitment to providing exemplary customer service and remain an industry benchmark organization. 

Director Neal reviewed the current budget year, stating that the total amended revenues for FY 2022 are 

estimated at $16,540,500, which includes one-time federal funding through the Coronavirus Aid, Relief 

and Economic Security (CARES), Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act 

(CRRSAA) and American Rescue Plan Act (ARP) of 2021; use of the one-time funds was expedited by 

applying $6,100,000 to employee wages, with no local match required. The annual Section 5307 funds 

were transferred to the capital reserve fund for the purchase of three battery electric buses next year. 

She explained that funding from the State of Iowa comes from new car sales and is estimated at 

$800,000. Miscellaneous revenues from advertising, transit contracts, reimbursements, and interest 

income totaled $766,173, while farebox revenues for the current year are estimated at $201,500.  
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Director Neal reviewed the FY 2022 amended expenses, which are estimated to be $12,530,127. She 

said the largest expenses are wages and benefits, accounting for $9,136,882. Fuel, lubricants, and other 

commodities account for $1,665,450 and contractual items, including services provided by contractors 

and vendors and utilities, account for $1,079,586 of expenses. Director Neal explained that internal 

services are $647,609 and include services performed by other City of Ames departments such as Legal, 

Human Resources, data services, and messenger services. The total expenses for the current year are 

projected to be $12,530,127. 

 

Director Neal reviewed the three reserve fund accounts maintained to provide financial stability to the 

organization: Operations Fund, Capital Reserve Fund, and Student Government Trust Fund. She said 

the Operations fund covers unanticipated needs, providing cash flow for items requiring local match or 

other expenses. The board has a requirement that 7.5-10% of expenditures be maintained in the 

Operations Fund closing balance. Director Neal explained that after the Transit Board’s reallocation of 

$4.5 million to the Capital Reserve Fund in the September board meeting, the Operations Fund is still 

anticipated to be $1.5 million above the 10% threshold. The Capital Reserve Fund, used for grant and 

capital activities, is anticipated to have $227,632 at the end of the current fiscal year that can be carried 

over to the next fiscal year for capital purchases. She said that this number does not include the reserves 

reallocated for the facility and bus replacements. Director Neal explained that the Student Government 

Trust Fund is used to stabilize contributions from the Student Government to CyRide’s operating budget. 

The fund balance fluctuates based on ISU enrollment, SG approved fees, and service levels. Three 

straight years of significant enrollment declines prior to the pandemic, an activity fee suspension, and a 

zero percent increase in activity fees for the 2020/2021 academic year have combined to impact the SG 

Trust Fund balance significantly. The fund was projected to end FY 2021/22 with a budget shortfall of 

$165,544. Operational savings from virtual classes and a timely reallocation of funds allowed the SG 

Trust Fund balance to remain positive but lower than the $500,000 goal for the fund but represents a 

significant first step toward rebuilding the balance. 

 

Director Neal stated that the budget being requested for FY 2023 is a 3.1% increase from the FY 2022 

amended budget with a 2% increase for the City of Ames and Iowa State University Administration and 

0% for the Student Government. She reviewed the federal government funding budget revenues, with 

$2,225,971 in annual funding and the remaining $2,047,216 of CRRSSA and ARP funding. The State of 

Iowa funding, provided by new car sales, is estimated at $800,000. Farebox revenues are estimated at 

$189,400 due to declining ridership, and other revenues from contracts, reimbursements, and interest 

are budgeted at $780,803. 

 

Director Neal reviewed the expenses projected in the FY 2023 budget, stating that expenses have 

increased 3.1% over the current year’s amended budget, totaling $12,922,842. She said wages and 

benefits are increasing by 3.6% for FY 2023 due to contractual and non-contractual wage and benefit 

increases. Director Neal explained the overall commodities increase of 3.2%, saying that fuel was 

budgeted the same as the year prior at $2.75 per gallon, but parts were increased by 11.8% to reflect the 

aging fleet and two possible engine replacements. She said that contractual expenses are projected to 

decrease by 3.0%, and internal services will increase by 7%, mainly due to higher insurance rates. 

3



 

 

Trustee Ludwig asked how the State of Iowa funding is estimated. Director Neal explained that the 

funding is based on a percentage of fees collected on new vehicle sales. She explained that due to the 

pandemic, it is difficult to project how vehicle sales will rebound, so the amount estimated is the same as 

last year. 

 

Trustee Schainker asked what percentage above the adopted budget for FY 2022 was being requested 

for FY 2023 because the amended budget was referenced throughout the presentation. Director Neal 

replied that FY 2023 budget is a 3.0% increase in expenditures over the adopted FY 2022 budget. 

 

Director Neal provided information about what is included in the Capital Improvements Plan (CIP), which 

reflects a five-year plan for vehicle replacement and rehabilitation, facility improvements and expansion, 

technology improvements, bus stop improvements, and shop and office equipment. She explained that 

implementing projects identified in the CIP will help achieve and maintain a State of Good Repair (SGR) 

but is dependent on federal, state, and local funding.  

 

Director Neal reviewed the proposed purchases for FY 2023 outlined in the CIP, stating that the remaining 

four years in the plan are more fluid due to unknown circumstances and future funding. She noted that 

FY 2023 reflects a transfer of $1,400,000 to the capital reserve to purchase buses and support facility 

improvements due to the availability of one-time federal funding in FY 2022. Vehicle replacement and 

rehabilitation in FY 2023 will include the purchase of three battery electric buses, using the annual Section 

5307 funds, two new 40’ diesel buses, and two new vehicles that will be leased to Heart of Iowa Regional 

Transit Authority (HIRTA) to operate the Dial-A-Ride program with 85% of the costs being paid for with 

federal funds received through grants. She added that an operations support vehicle is due for 

replacement in FY 2023 and is budgeted at $40,000.  

 

Director Neal stated that the proposed FY 2023 budget for facility improvements and expansion includes 

Phase 3 of the heating, ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) system replacement project; equipment 

20-30 years old will be replaced and paid for with 80% grant funding. She added that new carpet, paint, 

and LED lighting are also planned for improvements on the first floor of the administrative building. Other 

items in the proposed budget under the facility improvements and expansion category are $40,000 for 

concrete and $50,000 for architectural and engineering (A & E) services. 

 

Director Neal provided an overview of the technology projects planned for the FY 2023 budget, including 

infotainment monitors that display upcoming stops along the route and offer advertising opportunities. 

Other projects planned for FY 2023 are maintenance software used for tracking work, maintaining 

inventory, and ordering parts, and demand response software for managing flexible transit services. 

 

There was a brief discussion about the bus stop improvement plan and how both CyRide 2.0 and the 

pandemic have shifted ridership patterns, impacting what amenities may be suitable for a particular stop. 

Further analysis of ridership and conditions at bus stops will be done to determine future bus stop 

improvements. Director Neal added part of the $40,000 budgeted for concrete could be used to address 

more minor issues in the interim.  
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Office and Shop equipment was the remaining category that was discussed. The proposed FY 2023 

budget included $14,400 for replacing office equipment such as computers, laptops, printers, chairs, and 

stand-up desks and $50,000 for specialized equipment used in the maintenance division to maintain 

vehicles and keep them in a state of good repair.  

 

Director Neal noted that the remaining four years of the Capital Improvements Plan (CIP) could vary 

based on the availability of funds and grant opportunities. Replacement of two to four buses each year 

and a 60’ bus to replace a 40’ bus in FY 2024 and FY 2025 will help meet Transit Asset Management 

(TAM) Goals. She added that the CIP in FY 2026 and FY 2027 plans for the replacement of one 40’ bus 

with a battery electric bus. Director Neal said that future expansion and improvement projects are 

budgeted in FY 2024 for the maintenance area and FY 2026 and FY 2027 for the overall facility. Staff will 

be looking for state and federal funding opportunities to fund projects that support improvements and 

expansion. 

 

The Transit Director recommended approval of Alternative #1, to approve the FY 2023 budget as 

presented. This budget allows CyRide to continue offering the transit services the community relies upon, 

preserves the SG Trust Fund, and minimizes additional costs to the funding partners during a challenging 

financial period.  

 

Trustee Schainker made a motion to Alternative #1, approving the FY 2023 budget as proposed, with a 

0% increase for the Student Government and a 2.0% increase for the City of Ames and ISU 

Administration. Trustee Ludwig seconded the motion. (Ayes: 5 Nays: None) Motion carried. 

 

MONTHLY REPORT: 

 

Battery Electric Bus Exterior Designs: The first two battery electric buses will be delivered this 

summer, with more planned in the CIP. Proposals for a unique exterior design were requested from 

marketing firms to draw attention to the battery electric buses. The board reviewed four of the designs 

from Trilix, the winning firm, and narrowed the selection down to three options by eliminating Option 3. A 

survey will be distributed to CyRide employees and the community for their favorite of the three remaining 

designs, hopefully creating excitement about the battery electric buses.  

 

Theodore and Mr. Gobbles: Before Thanksgiving, a few buses were outfitted with turkey designs on 

the front of them. They included Theodore, who made his debut last year, and Mr. Gobbles, who was 

added to the Orange route for those on campus to enjoy this year. In addition, Rudolph, the red-nosed 

reindeer, is currently on the front of a bus and is hopefully bringing some cheer to the community. 

 

Initiatives with ISU: A large freshman class is expected at Iowa State University next fall, so staff has 

been working with the Office of Admissions on an event called Admitted Student Day to coordinate 

transportation and educate new students and parents on how to use CyRide. In addition, the Office of 

Student Health and Wellness and the Office of Student Affairs have asked staff to put A-Frames at bus 

stops displaying resources for mental health and stress management during finals week.   
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President Jeffrey asked if window clings could be used on shelters or buses for advertising items like this 

or the App. Director Neal replied that we do have interior ads on the buses advertising the App, and staff 

is currently looking into displaying messages like this in the shelters. 

 

Mask Mandate: On December 3, 2021, it was announced that the mask mandate would be extended to 

March 18, 2022. Trustee Schainker asked if there have been any issues with riders not having a mask 

or not wanting to wear one. Assistant Director Crippen replied that there had been several community 

riders that have not had a mask but had been provided one. She said that there had not been any 

escalated incidents or violence. 

 

Trustee Ludwig made a motion to adjourn at 5:25 p.m. Trustee Ríos Martínez stated that she had some 

items she wanted clarified. Trustee Ludwig rescinded his motion to adjourn. 

 

Trustee Ríos Martínez inquired about the possibilities of adding concrete at stops and how to address 

inquiries made by students regarding stop conditions. Assistant Director of Operations Chris Crippen said 

that inquiries could be forwarded to her. Trustee Ríos Martínez also requested that staff not provide 

printed meeting materials to board members using laptops or tablets. 

 

Adjourn: Trustee Ludwig made a motion to approve adjourning at 5:28 p.m. Trustee Ríos Martínez 

seconded the motion. (Ayes: 5 Nays: None) Motion carried.  

 

 

 

____________________________________ ___________________________________ 

                       Liz Jeffrey, President                      Julie Brousard, Recording Secretary 

6



 
January 26, 2022 

2020 HVAC Project Closeout  

CyRide Resource: James Rendall 

 

BACKGROUND: The CyRide 2020 HVAC Improvement Project (Bid No. 2020-097) was released on 

January 28, 2020, with bid plans and specifications calling for the replacement of outdated facility heating, 

ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) equipment. Through the utilization of an Iowa Public Transit 

Infrastructure Grant, CyRide had established a project budget of $651,373. Bids were due on February 

26, 2020. Mechanical Comfort of Ames, Iowa submitted a bid for $539,500 and was award the contract 

at the March 4, 2020, Transit Board meeting. 

 

Construction on the project started in May 2020 and was substantially completed by January 2022. During 

the project one change order was executed, increasing the size of a feed wire to accommodate required 

electrical power. As of January 10, 2022, the project punch list is complete, required project 

documentation is on file, and all conditions of the contract have been met by Mechanical Comfort to the 

satisfaction of CyRide staff and the A&E firm. 

 

The table below outlines details of the final project cost.  

 

Description Amount 

Original Contract Base Bid $539,500.00 

Change Order No. 1 – Change Feed Wire Size $4,216.00 

Total Project Cost $543,716.00 

Payments Made to Date $516,530.12 

Unpaid Balance – 5% Retainage $27,185.88 

 

All but the remaining $27,185.88 being held as retainage has been paid to date. Payment of the retainage 

is the last step needed to complete this project. 

 

ALTERNATIVES:  

 

1. Accept final project completion and approve the release of retainage in the amount of $27,185.88 

to Mechanical Comfort, Inc. of Ames, Iowa, for the 2020 HVAC Project. 

 

2. Direct staff to proceed according to Transit Board priorities. 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 

 

The Transit Director recommends approval of Alternative #1. All documentation and punch list items are 

complete, and all conditions of the project contract have been finished to the satisfaction of CyRide staff 

and the A&E firm. Closeout of this project is the last step needed to complete this important upgrade to 

the CyRide facility. 
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3716 Ingersoll Avenue, Suite A, Des Moines, IA  50312 
P:  515.277.6707  

ARCHITECTURE  INTERIORS  PLANNING 

 

 
 

 

January 13, 2022 

 

Mr. James Rendall 

Ames Transit Authority, CyRide 

Assistant Director, Fleet and Facilities 

601 North University Boulevard 

Ames, IA 50011 

 

 

Mr. Rendall, 

 

Upon final examination of the Cyride 2020 HVAC Improvements, Phase I project, ASK Studio is 

satisfied that the work has been finished as specified. Closeout documentation has been 

received and ASK Studio will consider this project completed so long as CyRide is also satisfied 

with the quality of the finished product. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 
ASK Studio 

Ryan Carter, AIA, NCARB
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January 26, 2022 

2020 Interior Improvements Project Closeout 

CyRide Resource: James Rendall 

 

BACKGROUND: The CyRide 2020 Interior Improvements Project (Bid No. 2020-152) was released on 

May 27, 2020, with bids due on June 17, 2020. Plans and specifications called for updating aging heating, 

ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) equipment, along with altering interior spaces to correct 

workspace HVAC deficiencies and creating a workspace for the newly required Chief Safety Officer 

position. The initial project budget was set at $129,767. Story Construction Company of Ames, Iowa 

submitted the low bid of $102,620 and was awarded the contract. 

 

Construction started in October 2020 and the project was substantially completed by December 2021. 

Project change orders #1 and #2 occurred during the initial construction phase for a total cost increase 

of $1,066. At the meeting on January 15, 2021, the Transit Board authorized CyRide to execute additional 

project change orders #3, #4, and #5, and amend the project contract to $136,280. This allowed CyRide 

to utilize remaining grant dollars to replace worn materials and increase energy efficiency within the 

facility.  

 

Two additional project change orders occurred after the January 15, 2021, Transit Board action. Change 

order #6 adjusted the radiant wall heater piping route to be in alignment with industry best practices. 

Change order #7 was implemented to bring the project into compliance with the City of Ames building 

code. As of January 13, 2022, the project punch list is complete, required project documentation is on 

file, and all conditions of the contract have been met by Story Construction Company to the satisfaction 

of CyRide staff and the A&E firm. 

 

The table below provides additional project budget details. 

 

Description Amount 

Original Contract Base Bid $97,975.00 

    Add Alternative #1 – Blinds in north side offices $3,400.00 

    Add Alternative #3 – Replace remaining corridor lights with LEDs $1,245.00 

Contract Award Amount $102,620.00 

Change Order No. 1 – Add Decorative Film to Secretary Office Window $421.00 

Change Order No. 2 – Move Two Fire Sprinkler Heads $645.00 

Change Order No. 3 – Replace Window Blinds in South Offices $2,155.00 

Change Order No. 4 – Change Remaining Second Floor Office and Stairway 
Lighting to LED 

$6,809.00 

Change Order No. 5 – Replace Remaining Carpet on Second Floor $23,630.00 

Change Order No. 6 – Modify Radiant Heater Piping Location $1,645.00 

Change Order No. 7 – Add Roof Fall Protection Tie Off Point $1,394.00 

Total Project Cost with Change Orders $139,319.00 

Payment Made to Date $132,353.05 

Unpaid Balance – 5% Retainage $6,965.95 
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All but the remaining $6,965.95 in retainage has been paid to date. Payment of retainage is the last step 

needed to complete this project. 

 

ALTERNATIVES:  

 

1. Accept final project completion and approve the release of retainage in the amount of $6,965.95 

to Story Construction Company of Ames, Iowa for the 2020 Interior Improvements Project. 

 

2. Direct staff to proceed according to Transit Board priorities. 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 

 

The Transit Director recommends approval of Alternative #1. All documentation and punch list items are 

complete, and all conditions of the project contract have been finished to the satisfaction of CyRide staff 

and the A&E firm. Closeout of this project is the last step needed to complete this important upgrade to 

the CyRide facility. 
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January 13, 2022 

 

Mr. James Rendall 

Ames Transit Authority, CyRide 

Assistant Director, Fleet and Facilities 

601 North University Boulevard 

Ames, IA 50011 

 

 

Mr. Rendall, 

 

Upon final examination of the Cyride 2020 Interior Improvements project, ASK Studio is satisfied 

that the work has been finished as specified. Closeout documentation has been received and 

ASK Studio will consider this project completed so long as CyRide is also satisfied with the 

quality of the finished product. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 
ASK Studio 

Ryan Carter, AIA, NCARB
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January 26, 2022

Battery Electric Bus Facility Improvements

Plans and Specifications

CyRide Resource: James Rendall

BACKGROUND:

In preparation for adding battery electric buses (BEBs) into CyRide’s fleet, the existing facility

infrastructure will need to be retrofitted. CyRide currently has two electric buses and their associated

charger on order. With equipment finalized, facility design specifications were able to be developed.

CyRide has the following funding available for the BEB facility improvements and alterations, included as

part of the BEB project in the Capital Improvements Plan.

Description Federal Funds Local Funds Total

Facility Construction $129,370 $22,830 $152,200

When CyRide’s facility was originally constructed, a 208-volt transformer was installed. However, the

BEB chargers currently require 480 volts to operate. CyRide worked with its architecture and engineering

firm and the Electric Department to accommodate the required voltage and determine a solution.

Installing a new 480-volt transformer on the southwest corner of the building was determined to be the

best option for CyRide. Plans and specifications were built around this solution.

Plans and specifications call for installing a transformer pad for the 480-volt transformer, new facility

switchgear and its associated platform, charger platform, and installation of the purchased charging

equipment. All new equipment will be installed at a height that reduces the risk of water damage in the

event of flooding and permits general facility maintenance.

If approved by the Transit Board, the A&E consultant and CyRide staff will work with the Purchasing

Division to bid the project. Listed below is the proposed schedule for this project.

Date Project Element

February 8, 2022 City Council approval of plans & specifications

February 9, 2022 Project release

March 9, 2022 Bids Due

March 22, 2022 Report of bid to City Council

March 23, 2022 Report of bid and award of contract to Transit Board

April 5, 2022 Award of contract to City Council

Complete plans and specifications will be made available at the Transit Board meeting.
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ALTERNATIVES:  

 

1. Approve the release of plans and specifications for the CyRide Battery Electric Bus Facility 

Improvements project. 

 

2. Direct staff to proceed according to Transit Board priorities. 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 

 

The Transit Director recommends approval of Alternative #1, approving the BEB plans and specifications 

so they may be released for bid. Approval of the plans and specifications will allow CyRide to proceed 

with facility improvements and alternations needed to support the BEBs. 

13



January 26, 2022

Battery Electric Bus Design

CyRide Resource: James Rendall, Keith Wilbur, Christine Crippen, and Barbara Neal

BACKGROUND: Two new battery electric buses (BEBs) are being delivered this summer, and additional

vehicles are planned in future years of the Capital Improvements Plan. The “Zero Emission Roadmap”

that the Center for Transportation and the Environment developed to guide the deployment of electric

bus technology determined that seventeen BEBs could be supported within the current route structure.

These vehicles promise to have tremendous benefits for sustainability and the environment, and they will

support the plans of CyRide, the City of Ames, and Iowa State University to reduce our carbon footprint.

To draw attention to the BEBs and make them stand out from the current diesel fleet CyRide requested

bus design proposals from marketing/advertising businesses. The winning firm, Trilix, developed new

designs that incorporated some of CyRide's current fleet appearance and emphasized the BEB

technology. The Transit Board approved three final designs on December 8, 2021.

A survey was placed on CyRide’s website from January 14 – January 21, encouraging visitors to vote for

their favorite design as a way to gain input and excitement from the community and employees. The

survey was also pushed out on social media, press releases, and internal postings. The voting results

will be shared with the Transit Board at the January 26 meeting. The BEB manufacturer, Nova Bus, has

asked for the final bus design to be sent to them no later than January 26 to allow for the vehicle

production process to remain on schedule.

ALTERNATIVES:

1. Approve Design #1, “Small Electrons,” for the exterior of the battery electric bus fleet.

2. Approve Design #2, “Electric Plug,” for the exterior of the battery electric bus fleet.

3. Approve Design #3, “Big Electrons," for the exterior of the battery electric bus fleet.

4. Do not approve a design and direct staff to proceed according to Transit Board priorities.

RECOMMENDATION:

A recommendation will be provided to the Transit Board at the meeting after the completion of the public

voting.
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January 26, 2022 

Monthly Report 

CyRide Resource: Barbara Neal 

 

1. Automatic Passenger Signage 

 

The large bus fleet is now outfitted with APCs. The articulated buses are awaiting final equipment 

installation, scheduled for early February. We posted interior and exterior signs to help riders 

understand this new technology and encourage them to use it.  In addition, CyRide will continue to 

promote the APCs’ information, giving riders another tool to choose less full trips.  

 

2. Entry-Level Driver Training (ELDT) Regulations Update  

 

The Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA) ELDT regulations set baseline 

requirements for training that entry-level drivers must complete before being permitted to take 

commercial driver’s license (CDL) skills or knowledge tests beginning February 7, 2022. Anyone 

obtaining specific specialized endorsements, a Class A or B CDL for the first time, or upgrading their 

existing Class A or B CDL is required to complete the entry-level training. To be authorized to provide 

ELDT training to CDL applicants, CyRide must register with FMCSA, self-certify that the organization 

meets all federal requirements, and be registered on the Training Provider Register. CyRide has 

registered and has met this requirement. Training for drivers must include proficiency in theory 

training and behind-the-wheel training.  

 

3. OSHA ETS Update 

 

On January 13, 2022, the Supreme Court reinstated the nationwide injunction of the Occupational 

Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) COVID-19 Emergency Temporary Standard (ETS). To 

comply, CyRide had collected the vaccine status of all employees for the January 10, 2022 deadline. 

That data will be used to report vaccine status to the Federal Transit Administration (FTA). CyRide 

will continue to ask new employees about their vaccine status for that report to the FTA. The masking 

requirement on the bus will continue until March 18, 2022, and CyRide will continue to offer masks 

for passengers during that time.  
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4. Bipartisan Infrastructure Law Update 

 

As enacted in the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA), the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law 

authorizes up to $108 billion for public transportation – the largest federal investment in public 

transportation in the nation’s history. Transit funding levels will increase by 43% over the previous 

FAST Act. Over a five-year period, this Act includes enhanced funding for many FTA formula and 

competitive grant programs, including the following changes affecting CyRide: 

 

• Urbanized Area Formula Funding (Section 5307 Program – Operating funding): a 30% 

increase from FY 2021 to FY 2022 ($4.8 billion to $6.3 billion) and an increase from 2% to 3% 

for the Small Transit Intensive Cities (STIC) program. 

• Enhanced Mobility of Seniors and Individuals with Disabilities program (Section 5310 Program 

– Dial-A-Ride Funding): Increases by 43% from $293 million to $421 million. 

• Bus & Bus Facilities (Section 5339 Program – Competitive Bus Funding Directly & through 

the Iowa DOT): a 30% increase from FY 2021 to FY 2022 ($461M to $599M). States will 

receive an additional $4M in formula funding, and cooperative or state cooperative 

procurement schedules are encouraged moving forward. 

• Low or No Emission Competitive Programs (Section 5339 Program – Competitive Zero 

Emissions Bus Funding): a 30% increase to authorized funding levels plus an additional $1.1 

billion per year for competitive grants. The Lo-No grant funding opportunity will be issued 30 

days after appropriations are passed.  

 

Partial year apportionments for FY 2022 are planned to be released by the FTA at the end of January. 

More information on this item will be brought to the Transit Board as it becomes available. 
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